
Chairman:
Cllr Taylor
Councillors:
Cllr D Faulkner; Cllr T Millard, Cllr J Hodder; Cllr N Stallard; 


Cllr N Bentley; Cllr P Stanton; Cllr N Partridge

Clerk: 

Mrs M Joyce

Unitary Cllr:
Cllr R Gittins

Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Cheswardine Parish Council held at the 

Parish Hall on Tuesday 15th November 2022

1
Chairman’s welcome, announcements, apologies & public participation        621
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the Meeting declaring it open at 7:30pm. Cllr Gittins will be joining the Meeting later.  One member of the public attended the Meeting with a view to joining the Council.



2
To receive Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary (or any other) Interests or Dispensation Requests in accordance with the Code of Conduct Members are reminded to declare any gifts and/or hospitality. (LGA 
1972 s94)
No declarations or requests were received.



3
Approval of the Minutes : To approve/sign the Minutes of the Meeting held on  18th October 2022  (Local Government Act 1972, s12 p41(1) )
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes. Cllr Stallard proposed them to be a true and accurate record of the Meeting, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed.  The Chairman duly signed the Minutes. All agreed. 

4
Matters arising/action taken from the Minutes not otherwise included on the agenda

Nothing raised. 

5
Unitary Councillor’s report
 
Cllr Gittins asked if everyone has now received their new recycling bin, confirming that about 160 have not been delivered.  Shropshire Council still struggling to produce a balanced budget. There is a a current over spend of c£30m due to increased demand on adult social care and inflation. The  Officers are trying to adjust budget. All of the reserves were used up last year. Further cuts will have to be made but it is unlikely that the Council will be able to present a balanced budget for next year.    
Red barn junction: Cllr Gittins reported that he tried to get a site meeting prior to this meeting – It has now been booked for 9th December.  Attendees will comprise the Portfolio holder, Chairman and Unitary Councillor.  It was confirmed that a request has gone out on social media for accident data logging.  Cllr Taylor confirmed that a plan is in place and that they are trying to get this plan implemented. Cllr Gittins is trying to progress devolution of services for small matters which Parish Councils wish to resolve. In terms of the Red Barns Junction, white line marking, signage and a replacement mirror need to be resolved. Shropshire Council has now accepted that it is a dangerous junction.  Ideally the Parish Council need to find a ‘lengths man’ who is legally qualified to work on the road once approval has been given for any works wanted.  Councillors confirmed that to date no near miss feedback has been received. 

Speed data checks: Shropshire Council will only do speed check if the Parish Council pays a financial contribution of c£800.  Cllr Gittins is trying to get a ‘half price’ deal.  
The broken directional sign for the village hall was raised. Both the sign and bracket are now missing – it is presumed that someone has them in safe keeping The Councillors stated that they want to arrange to have the sign repaired themselves in the absence of Highways taking action.  Cllr Gittins is trying to have more powers devolved to Town and Parish Councils to undertake such works. 

6
Housekeeping 
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a)
Allotments – Tenancy agreement (Small holdings & Allotments Act 1908 ss 23,26,42) Cllr Taylor and the Clerk signed a new copy which will be forwarded to the PCC.
b)
Social Media – update from Cllr Taylor re PC’s Facebook page; Cllr Taylor reported that it has 53 followers at the moment. Cllr Taylor has confirmed the Parish Council puts up the lamp post poppies and that Cllr Stallard laid the wreath on Remembrance Sunday. 
c)
Defibrillators – software update 
One defibrillator has been collected for a software update.  The defibrillators have all been checked by Heartstart. A new battery installed at the Wharf under warranty. The Clerk will resend Cllr Bentley a nomination for the Circuit to be a Red Lion defibrillator guardian. Cllr Taylor confirmed that the light has been replaced in the Chipnall kiosk. Clerk to write a thank you. 
d)
Strategic Objectives – update/review of matters raised in October
Cllr Taylor ran through the objectives to check for updates following the last meeting.  
Cllr Millard confirmed that he did an inspection carried out yesterday – some repairs to be done which are in hand. 
Cllr Partridge – experiencing difficulties raising more quotes for solar panels.
e)
Financial regulations, Risk assessment, Business Continuity Plan 
Councillors were asked to review the following policies for the December meeting: Financial regulations, Risk Assessment and Business Continuity Plan. 
f)
CCTV training/maintenance -Cllr Faulkner confirmed that they went through the procedure process. It is not possible to download any information directly, it is necessary to call out the engineers if required to provide any information to the police. The playback is now held for 1 month rather than 2 weeks.  The CCTV protocol will need to be updated accordingly.   
g)
Rural Watch
Cllr Stallard gave an overview of the scheme.  If a new scheme is required it is now done via WhatsApp groups with police involvement.  There has been a reported 60% reduction in crime in some areas where the scheme is up and running. A volunteer would be needed to maintain the group.  Councillors discussed if there is a need for such a scheme.  They discussed if ChesChat is more accessible.  There are strict rules are in place for operating the group which is purely for suspected criminal activity.  To advertise on ChesChat to see if there is any local interest.  
Councillors reported that the Hall broadband upload speed is still slow at 0.35mg – download 6.97mg. The Clerk was asked to report it again to PlusNet

7
Parish Matters 

a)
To acknowledge & receive written reports from Reps: 

i) 
Cheswardine School inc change of School Governor  
Cllr Stanton will be stepping down, Cllr Bentley will be taking over the role of Governor.  
 ii) Parish Hall report 
Nothing to report
iii) Bus service
The Parish Council currently owes North Salop Wheelers £16.50 for last 4 weeks service. The route now comprises stops at Eaton on Tern, Stoke on Tern, Hinstock and Cheswardine .  Five passengers from Cheswardine travelled to Market Drayton last week.  

b)
Street lighting – to enable Councillors to report any issues (LGA 1957 s3; HA 1980 s301)
No issues to report.

c)
Playing fields /Playground – to enable Councillors to discuss concerns/works ongoing:

Cllr Millard checked the playground against the inspection report.  He looked at the roundabout which seemed ok although the distance between the step and the ground seems too high. The swing set posts could do with metal cuffs around the bases.  He recommended raising the surface by swings and roundabout.  Cllr Millard was asked to obtain a quote from Ray Parry.  The tractor 
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springer’s spring is corroding. This will need to be replace or possibly fixed.  A new roundabout will cost in the region of c£12-15k.  No concerns were raised in the report about the bearings.  Cllr Taylor will investigate replacing the bottom bearing.  Cllr Millard will also obtain a quote for a Wetpour surface for under the swing.  Cllr Taylor reminded Members that there is only £4k in budget for playground equipment.
d) 
Inspections - As covered above

e) 
Additional land registration update – Cllr Taylor reported that this is still with land registry  
f)
Grounds maintenance – to report any concerns/issues; 
Westfields Close – still waiting for a response from the Housing company – Clerk chased today 
The hedge has been cut now. 
Car park maintenance inc trees – Cllr Taylor reported that the car park has now been sprayed for weeds and the surface has been scraped off. 
f)
Remembrance Sunday – Cllr Stallard reported that the service went well although no card had been provided with the wreath.  
Councillors discussed sourcing the wreath directly rather than via the local RBL branch. Cllr Taylor proposed ordering the wreath, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed. Cllr Taylor will order.  
The lamp post poppies will be taken down now. 

8
Highways/Environmental Health matters

a)
Highways – to enable Councillors to raise any local concerns/road closures: 

i)
Request for road sign


Shropshire Council has given a quote of £850 per name location sign.  Councillors discussed the need for additional name location signs.  They agreed that this cost is significant and not a priority. For four sites the cost would be £6400.  Councillors agreed that expenditure needs prioritising. To keep on the list for possible future expenditure.  
ii)
Road conditions – no items raised. 
iii) 
Speed concerns - Discussed under a previous item
iv)
Red Barns junction - Discussed under previous item.
c)
A41 Safety campaign – update
Cllr Gittins reported waiting for Chief Superintendent to decide where best locations for speed cameras on A41 – to hear in January hopefully

d)
Car rally
A recent car rally which went through the parish was discussed.  The Police are notified about routes. It would appear that no general community notification is made for planned rallies.  On this occasion there was a near miss incident reported with horse.  People can put in objections to the route prior to the event taking place.  Excessive speeds were reported.  Not all residents on the route had notification of the event being scheduled.  Cllr Taylor proposed constructing a letter to send to the organisers, seconded by Cllr Faulkner, all agreed. To write to the organisers. Cllrs Partridge and Stallard to submit paragraphs. 
Cllr Partridge reported the sweeper has been through, however, only did about 5 minutes and did not do a complete job.  

9
Correspondence
To confirm receipt of correspondence circulated by email to inc SALC/NALC bulletins; NS Area Committee Meeting details 17/10/22; SC cost of living briefing note; Fundamentals for Councillors training; Constituency boundary changes; Email from a resident regarding speeding in Soudley; SALC AGM

Constituency boundary changes – number of Councillors from 74 to 76. Will prob result in parish council boundary changes as well.  Boundary commission are initiating this change. Each division should have c£3.5k each give or take 10% either way.  New area could be created ‘Wrekin’ to include 
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Shawbury, Hodnet, etc to cut down on the north Shropshire constituency.  An email from a resident was noted who has suggested that the Parish Council funds speed checking tests. 

10
Finance

a)
Cash book, bank reconciliation and budget analysis for information
Councillors confirmed receipt of the bank reports and statements circulated via email.  The bank reconciliation was signed by the Chairman as accurate. 

b)
Invoices/payments for approval to inc those received post agenda publication
Cllr Taylor proposed all invoices for payment (to include hedge cutting invoice) seconded by Cllr Faulkner, all agreed. North Salop Wheelers payment of £16.50 to be included. 
c)
North Salop Wheelers – Presentation of breakdown of monies due received £16.50
d)
Budget – to review  - no comments received. Councillors discussed the budget overall and to include an allocation for playground equipment.  
e)
Bus finance - £500 for 2023-24
f)
Laptop purchase – in hand
g)
National salary award – NALC salary scale increase to be covered by personnel committee 
h)
CCTV maintenance invoice - covered
i)
Funding request – A request has been received for bus shelter artwork. The request is for c£200 for 4 painted scenes of Cheswardine – This would have to be allocated as an LGA 1972 s137 exceptional funding request – Cllr Faulkner stated that he felt it was not appropriate expenditure. This should be done via local fundraising – with the current cost of living crisis it would not be an appropriate use of public money.  Cllr Taylor proposed not supporting the request, seconded by Cllr Stallard - not carried.
j)
HMRC – late filing penalty fee revocation notice

The Clerk reported that the late filing penalty has been cancelled following the appeal.

k)
Internal audit tender £180 – Cllr Taylor proposed accepting, seconded by Cllr Bentley, all agreed.
It was noted that the Scribe accounts software will be increasing to £28.80 per month
l)
Plusnet broadband fee – confirmation of new contract terms – noted 
	Date
	Recipient
	Purpose
	Amount
	Cheque No.
	Power of expenditure

	30/10/22
	Employee
	Salary
	£359.97
	SO
	LGA 1972 s112

	05/11/22
	HMRC
	PAYE  
	£101.80
	
	LGA 1972 s112

	14/11/22
	Plusnet
	Broadband
	£32.28
	
	LGA 1972 s111

	14/11/22
	Employee
	Expenses
	£tbc
	
	LGA 1972 s111

	01/11/22
	Groundforce
	Maintenance
	£166.50
	
	PHA 1875 s164; OSA 1906 ss9&10

	01/11/22
	PG Skips
	Bin Hire/Emptying
	£26.81
	
	Litter Act 1983 s5

	15/11/22
	N Salop Wheelers
	Bus service 
	£tbc
	
	Transport Act 1985 106A)



	04/11/22
	MedUk
	Defib parts
	£418.56
	
	PHA 1936 s234

	30/11/22
	Bespoke Security Systems
	CCTV maintenance
	£168.00
	
	LGA 1972 s111


m)
Gym equipment signage quote – quote received from £193.88 – to get additional quote
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The usage of the gym equipment was queried.  Councillors noted that prior to purchase a flier was sent to every house asking if bus on market day and adult gym equipment – lots of very positive responses were received.
11
Planning (Town and Country Planning Act 1990. Sched 1, para 8)

a
Applications 

22/04542/FUL  (validated: 18/10/2022)
Address:  The Old Barn, Marsh Lane, Cheswardine, Market Drayton, Shropshire, TF9 2SF
Proposal:  Application under Section 73A of the Town And Country Planning Act 1990 for the change of use of land from agricultural to caravan and camping use and associated works, erection of toilet and shower block, addition of ground level solar panels, formation of vehicular access and hedge planting
View online at:  http://pa.shropshire.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RJAKPPTDJGS00
No objections, proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Stallard, all agreed


Reference:  22/04614/FUL  (validated: 18/10/2022)
Address:  Roman Valley, Ellerton, Newport, Shropshire, TF10 8AW
Proposal:  Single storey rear extension to bungalow and garage
View online at:  http://pa.shropshire.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=RJJU3XTDJL000
No objections, proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr  Partridge, all agreed.
b
Decisions  
22/04506/OHL  (validated: 04/10/2022)
Address:  The Toll House, Ellerton, Newport, Shropshire, TF10 8AW
Proposal:  The construction of a new pole mounted transformer supported by 2 x wooden poles
Decision:  No Objection OHL/Circular Notification

13
Items for December’s Meeting Agenda

The next meeting will be held on 14th December. 

14
Exclusion of press and public: That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 
1960, members of the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that the following items to be considered involves the likely disclosure of sensitive/confidential information

a)
To enable Councillors to report/receive any updates in relation to Planning Enforcement matters


b)
Personnel committee

There being no further business for consideration the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 9:00pm.
CHESWARDINE PARISH COUNCIL









